
CITY OF VAUGHAN 
 

EXTRACT FROM COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES OF MAY 27, 2014 
 

Item 8, Report No. 21, of the Committee of the Whole, which was adopted without amendment by the 
Council of the City of Vaughan on May 27, 2014. 
 
 
 
8 VAUGHAN METROPOLITAN CENTRE DEVELOPMENT FACILITATOR 
 DRAFT TERMS OF REFERENCE 
 
The Committee of the Whole recommends approval of the recommendation contained in the 
following report of the Executive Director, Office of the City Manager, dated May 13, 2014: 
 

Recommendation 
 

The Executive Director in consultation with the Commissioner of Engineering and Transportation, 
Commissioner of Planning and Interim City Manager recommends: 
 
1. That the Vaughan Metropolitan Centre, Development Facilitator, Draft Terms of 

Reference for Request for Proposal (Attachment 1) be approved as the basis for the 
preparation and issuance of the final Terms of Reference, for the Request for Proposal.  

 
Contribution to Sustainability 
 
Green Directions Vaughan embraces a Sustainability First principle and states that sustainability 
means we make decisions and take actions that ensure a healthy environment, vibrant 
communities and economic vitality for current and future generations. The VMC and other 
intensification corridors are a fundamental building block of the City’s growth management 
strategy and are essential to the long-term economic vibrancy of the City as a major employment 
centre. 
 
Economic Impact 
 
The costs associated with retaining a Development Facilitator in the amount of $475,000 was 
identified and approved in the 2014 budget.  The development of the VMC is a very complex and 
integrated project and to implement the building of the VMC in the manner intended, resources 
are required.  
 
Communications Plan 
 
The RFP for this project will be advertised using Biddingo.com, OPBA website, and on the City 
Webpage. 
 
Purpose 
 
Consideration and approval of this report will allow Staff to issue the formal RFP and Terms of 
Reference as expeditiously as possible as to meet Council meeting deadlines. In addition, to fulfill 
Recommendation 1 in Item 1, Report No. 3, of the Finance, Administration and Audit Committee, 
which was adopted, as amended, by the Special Council of the City of Vaughan on February 18, 
2014 states; “That as the Vaughan Metropolitan Centre (VMC) is identified by Council as one of 
the City’s highest priorities, Council endorse Staff, with the assistance of a consultant if needed, 
to prepare and report back to Council with a Terms of Reference for a Vaughan Metropolitan 
Centre Development Facilitator no later than May 2014.” 
 
Furthermore, the purpose of this report is to seek Council approval to proceed with the Draft 
Terms of Reference for the Vaughan Metropolitan Centre Development Facilitator subject to input 
received at the Committee meeting and minor adjustments by staff.  
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Background - Analysis and Options 
 
At the Council meeting of February 18, 2014, Council adopted Item 1, Finance Report No. 3, 
recommendations contained in Communication C2, Funding Request: Vaughan Metropolitan 
Centre Development Implementation and Facilitation.   
 
The vision of the new downtown is a vibrant, modern urban centre for residents and businesses 
that encompasses all amenities of urban lifestyle from inspiring multi-use office towers, 
residences, open green space and urban squares, pedestrian shopping areas and restaurants, to 
walking and cycling paths. All coexisting with some of the most technologically advanced 
sustainable buildings in the world. With approximately 179 hectares (442 acres) of development 
opportunities, it includes: 
 
• Projected office development: 1.5 million sq.ft. 
• Projected retail development: 750,000 sq.ft. 
• Minimum of 12,000 residential units 
• Population potential: 25,000 new residents 
• Employment potential: 11,000 jobs of which 5,000 will be office jobs 

Why a Development Facilitator  

Senior Management has identified that given that the planning of the new downtown is well 
underway and that a considerable amount of time and resources have been spent on plans and 
studies that have yielded valuable information, the intention of a Development Facilitator will be to 
take on an implementation leadership role in helping to attract and leverage investment to create 
the vibrant downtown City Council wants to achieve by working in concert with landowners, 
relevant agencies and Ministries of the Province, the Region, City Manager and Senior 
Management Team.  Given the timelines associated with the planning requirements of many of 
the VMC projects and the need to focus on maximizing the value of the VMC to the City, it is 
advantageous to locate the Facilitator within the City Manager’s Office to ensure a distinct 
separation from one particular Commission of the City in terms of internal administrative and 
operational responsibility.  As such, Senior Management proposes that the Development 
Facilitator report directly to the Executive Director, Office of the City Manager.   
 
Over the course of the past three years, much success has been achieved on a development-by-
development basis, such as; VMC Subway Station, EXPO City, and SmartCentres KPMG Office 
Development. This work aligned with Council’s objectives will ensure that when the subway 
begins operation in the next 24-36 months the initial form of development is in place.  
Today, Staff across all commissions continue to be focused on more than 20 city initiated projects 
in the VMC that are dependent on each other to varying degrees – all having multiple sub-
projects. These include; the VMC Secondary Plan, Black Creek Renewal Project, Public Parking 
Strategy, and VMC Streetscape and Open Space Masterplan to name but a few. 
 
Since 2010 staff in the various City departments have been contributing to work in the VMC by 
initiating and completing policy and infrastructure projects to set the stage for development.  
Since 2011 the Commissioner of Planning has, with support of other Commissions, and external 
agencies and stakeholders, prepared and implemented a VMC Implementation Plan that has 
helped create the platform for major redevelopment and construction that is now underway and 
visible.  The outcome of this effort has been regularly communicated to stakeholders and Council 
through presentations at the VMC Subcommittee of Council and other external presentations.   
 
From 2014 onward, it is expected that the development effort will continue and will require a 
primary point of contact for day-to-day activity and to act as a principle point of contact for the 
landowners to advance the City’s interests including optimizing value of planned investments.  
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A Development Facilitator will play a vital role in the City’s ability to move to the next development 
phase of the VMC and to align city projects with landowner and agencies (transit agencies, 
school boards) development plans. 
 
Upon resolution of the VMC Secondary Plan OMB appeals and processing of additional 
development applications there is a substantial body of work involving cooperation of 
stakeholders driving toward the development of the VMC. This includes working with 
stakeholders to plan and design City and public infrastructure such as the proposed community 
center, Library, and schools, taking into account market realities and development phasing.  
 
In addition, it would be advantageous to have an expert with City building experience to help 
advise and monitor the work of consultants engaged by the City and Staff across all 
commissions.  This expert could help staff refine and develop business cases and more detailed 
plans. Such expertise would also help address the current Staff burden associated with 
coordination of consultations with the public and stakeholders, as well as internal departments 
and the various external public agencies.  
 
Deliverables and Outcomes  
 
The Development Facilitator will be tasked with clear deliverables including development of an 
updated VMC Implementation Plan that benefits from input from Council and stakeholders.   The 
updated VMC Implementation Plan will be informed by extensive consultation with stakeholders 
and by detailed cost benefit analysis. The Development Facilitator will oversee and report to 
Council regularly on VMC project management from the City’s perspective. As well, given the 
complexity of issues in creating a comprehensive plan for the VMC, the role requires the 
Development Facilitator (group/individual) to have a proven track-record of development 
experience in implementing transit oriented development in a downtown context.   The Facilitator 
will need to have the knowledge, skill set and approach to move City projects forward 
expeditiously and in a way that leverages City and public sector investments while recognizing 
the City’s fiduciary duty, existing City processes and obligations under legislation and the 
dynamics of multiple landowners with competing interests and varying timelines for development.  
 
One specific project that the Development Facilitator will be tasked with advancing will be to 
prepare options and financial implications for implementing future planned City projects such as 
the Library and community center that may include co-development of City of Vaughan facilities 
with landowners or public agencies so as to achieve the Council endorsed objective of 
Community uses and schools within the VMC.  This may include assessing the opportunity to co-
locate the library and community centre near or on lands proposed for the bus transit terminal. 
 
Other specific projects may involve continued collaboration with partners toward funding and 
construction of phases of the Black Creek Renewal project pending the outcome of 
facilitation/OMB mediation processes and the completion of the environmental assessment, as 
well as the identification of a strategic priority that will serve as a key catalyst for development in 
the downtown.   
 
A one-time funding request of $475,000 was approved, which will be used over a three to four 
year period for the purpose of retaining and utilizing a Development Facilitator for the VMC.  
 
Relationship to Vaughan Vision 20|20 Strategic Plan 
 
This report is consistent with the priorities previously set by Council and the necessary resources 
have been allocated and approved. In particular, this report addresses Vaughan Vision 2020 
Goal: Plan & Manage Growth & Economic Vitality. 
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Regional Implications 
 
Retaining a Development Facilitator for the Vaughan Metropolitan Centre is relevant to the 
Region’s Official Plan and its Centres and Corridors Strategy and Office Market study. These 
documents identify that the Region’s Centre’s (VMC) are critical to the success of the economic 
and social development of the Regional Municipality of York. A Development Facilitator for the 
VMC would work with the Region of York and York Region Rapid Transit staff to explore 
opportunities for co-location. 
 
Conclusion 
 
Therefore, it is recommended that staff be directed to proceed with the finalization of the Draft 
Terms of Reference and to issue the Requests for Proposal to retain a Vaughan Metropolitan 
Development facilitation in the approved budget amount of $475,000. The funds will be used to 
execute a multi-year contract with a Development Facilitator through a public competitive 
procurement process in accordance with the consolidated purchasing policy. 
 
Attachments 
 
Attachment 1: Vaughan Metropolitan Centre, Facilitation and Implementation, Draft Terms of 

Reference, Request for Proposal (RFP) 
 
Report prepared by: 
 
Tim Simmonds 
Executive Director, Office of the City Manager 

 
(A copy of the attachments referred to in the foregoing have been forwarded to each Member of Council 
and a copy thereof is also on file in the office of the City Clerk.) 
 
 


